

May 9, 2025

The Honorable Mehmet Oz, M.D. Administrator Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services 7500 Security Boulevard Baltimore, MD 21244-1850

Submitted electronically via Medicaid.gov

RE: AHCCCS Works Amendment Request

Dear Administrator Oz,

On behalf of Families USA, thank you for the opportunity to comment on the Arizona Section 1115 Waiver Amendment Request pertaining to the proposed *Arizona Health Care Cost Containment System* (*AHCCCS*) *Works* program. Families USA is the longtime national, non-partisan voice for health care consumers, dedicated to achieving high-quality, affordable health care and improved health for all by working closely with organizations on the ground in Arizona and across the nation. Families USA greatly appreciates the opportunity to comment on AHCCCS Works, as the proposed amendment will significantly impact the lives of the 414,689 people aged 19-55 who qualify for the state's Medicaid expansion¹—comprising 56% of all Medicaid-enrolled adults aged 19-55 in Arizona,² and 12% of all adults in the state.³

Families USA strongly urges the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) to reject AHCCCS Works and all future attempts from states to adopt work reporting or so called "community engagement" requirements for Medicaid eligible populations. AHCCCS Works, as proposed, remains substantially the same as Arizona's two previous attempts to implement a Medicaid work reporting requirement.⁴ Like its failed predecessors, AHCCCS Works establishes onerous and punitive work and community engagement requirements for the Medicaid expansion population and imposes a five-year maximum lifetime coverage limit for members subject to AHCCCS Works requirements. While AHCCCS does not estimate how many Arizonans might see their Medicaid coverage and benefits suspended because of AHCCCS Works, in 2019, researchers estimated that AHCCCS Works would have *caused up to* 103,000 eligible Medicaid enrollees to lose coverage.⁵

Families USA strongly opposes all work reporting requirement programs including programs disguised as "community engagement" or as "support" programs for able-bodied adults. No matter what you call them, these programs are unnecessary bureaucratic barriers to care and coverage, given that **92% of** *Medicaid enrollees across the country are already working or would meet an exemption because they are in school, ill or disabled, or caregiving*.⁶ These programs all create an immense administrative hurdle that makes it more difficult for eligible people—including working people, and especially rural Americans, people with disabilities, and veterans—to enroll in or maintain Medicaid coverage, and leave many working families uninsured, living sicker, dying younger, and one emergency from financial ruin.⁷ Lifetime coverage limits only exacerbate the many problems caused by work reporting requirements by

permanently barring eligible people and populations from Medicaid. Furthermore, work reporting requirements and coverage limits under AHCCCS Works do not promote Medicaid's primary objective—that is, to "furnish medical assistance."⁸

As we outline in our comments below, AHCCCS Works will only serve to further threaten the financial security of Arizonans, directly undermining the will of the people who just voted in the 2024 national election for greater economic stability. Moreover, by continuing to push its demonstration waiver forward, AHCCCS ignores the overwhelming majority of commenters during the state's waiver development process who stated strong opposition, pointing out, as we do in our comments, that the program will fail to improve employment while driving economic instability for families, putting hospitals and the health system at risk, and causing Arizona to incur significant administrative costs—not to mention costs to the federal government that must finance at least 50% of the program's administrative expenses, totaling millions of dollars in wasteful spending.

Families USA strongly urges CMS to stand with families and consumers who want to protect access to Medicaid, and reject this harmful and economically destructive proposed demonstration waiver.

I. AHCCCS Works does not meet Medicaid's primary objective of furnishing medical assistance; the waiver is contrary to Medicaid goals in that it serves to push eligible people off Medicaid coverage.

AHCCCS states its objective in implementing AHCCCS Works is to "support Arizonans in pursuing their educational goals, building their technical skills, and gaining the income, independence, and fulfillment that come with employment."⁹ While every state should be concerned with providing their residents with education and employment opportunities, federal Medicaid law does not allow states to condition Medicaid eligibility on employment status or educational achievement.

The primary objective of Medicaid is to "furnish medical assistance," as required by the Social Security Act.¹⁰ AHCCCS Works stands in direct opposition to this fundamental Medicaid objective, as the program will suspend anyone who cannot meet monthly paperwork burdens to prove their work or exemption status. In addition, the program will indefinitely terminate Medicaid coverage for AHCCCS Works participants after five years. These policies, if implemented, will mean that thousands of otherwise eligible people will have no access to the health care services to which they are entitled. A 2019 estimate of the AHCCCS Works program would have *caused up to 103,000 AHCCCS Works enrollees to lose Medicaid.*¹¹ This figure is just an estimate of the work reporting requirement impact and does not account for additional coverage losses resulting from the proposed five-year lifetime coverage limit, which could be substantial.¹²

Arizona has been on notice since at least 2016 that its proposed AHCCCS Works program—and the resulting coverage losses—does not meet Medicaid objectives. When CMS denied Arizona's first attempt at implementing AHCCCS Works in September 2016, it stated:

"Consistent with Medicaid law, CMS reviews section 1115 demonstration applications to determine whether they further the objectives of the program, such as by strengthening coverage or health outcomes for low-income individuals in the state or increasing access to providers. After reviewing Arizona's application to determine whether it meets these standards, CMS is unable to approve the following requests, which could undermine access to care and do not support the objectives of the program: monthly contributions for beneficiaries in the new adult group with incomes up to and including 100 percent of FPL; exclusion from coverage for a period of six months for nonpayment of monthly premium contributions; **a work requirement**; fees for missed appointments; additional verification requirements; and a **time limit on coverage**.^{"13}

In January 2019, CMS again rejected AHCCCS' attempt to implement lifetime coverage limits stating these policies do not support the "important objective of the Medicaid program [that] is to furnish medical assistance and other services to vulnerable populations."¹⁴ Then, in October 2019, Arizona halted plans to implement AHCCCS Works, because it saw the litigation risk it would be under if it continued to pursue work reporting requirements, given that courts in other states had struck these harmful policies down for failing to support Medicaid objectives.¹⁵

By recycling its old waiver amendment, AHCCCS has again put forward a proposal that is not designed to furnish medical assistance; instead, Arizona's program is designed to push people off Medicaid both in the short-term (by suspending them for failure to comply with onerous paperwork burdens), and in the long-term (by terminating enrollment after five years).

II. AHCCCS Works threatens the health and financial stability of working families.

Even if it could make the argument that AHCCCS Works promotes Medicaid objectives, AHCCCS cannot make the argument that this proposed program will achieve the stated goal to "support Arizonans in pursuing...employment."¹⁶ As described above, AHCCCS Works will suspend and disenroll working people from Medicaid, leaving them without access to the health care services they need to stay healthy and working. In addition to coverage losses, work reporting requirements fail to improve employment, place unfair paperwork burdens on enrollees, and drive economic insecurity for working families. Lifetime coverage limits only serve to exacerbate these many problems.

i. Work reporting requirements fail to improve employment or increase access to private health insurance coverage.

No evidence shows that work reporting requirements result in higher employment rates.¹⁷ In fact, multiple government and independent analyses definitively conclude that these programs do *not* result in sustainable employment gains.¹⁸ For example, an evaluation of Arkansas' work reporting requirement program found no evidence that low-income adults had increased their employment activities either in the first year or in the longer term.¹⁹ Requirements to report on work activities could not change the realities of Arkansas' regional labor market, where factors beyond individual control—few job opportunities beyond low-wage retail and fast food, a shrinking labor market, lack of public transportation and employers that offer unpredictable work schedules—made it difficult for people to work more hours or for better pay.²⁰

These challenges are not unique, as low-income workers across the country experience similar employment conditions.²¹ AHCCCS has first-hand knowledge of Arizona's labor market constraints from its prior attempt at implementing AHCCCS Works. In July 2019, Arizona significantly altered its then-proposed program implementation schedule, acknowledging that it needed time to implement the policy in "regions with limited employment, educational and training opportunities, accessible transportation and child-care services."²²

There is no reason to conclude that the recycled version of AHCCCS Works will fare any better at combatting difficult labor market forces for low-income AHCCCS Works participants. Furthermore, AHCCCS Works cannot alter the availability of private health insurance for low-income residents. The state argues that AHCCCS Works will encourage people to find employer-sponsored insurance or health insurance through the Federally-Facilitated Marketplace, and, therefore, stop needing Medicaid altogether. However, AHCCCS incorrectly assumes that low-income populations have sufficient access to these insurance markets.

- Medicaid-eligible individuals are more likely to have jobs where health insurance is rarely offered to employees, such as jobs offered by small businesses or in the agricultural and service industries.²³ In Arizona, fewer than half of private-sector employers offer health insurance.²⁴
- Obtaining insurance through the Federally-Facilitated Marketplace is out of reach for this
 population: the low-wages offered by many Arizona employers do not give workers enough
 income to purchase health insurance on their own.²⁵ By definition, the income levels of those
 who qualify for AHCCCS mean that an individual is working but making less than \$21,597 per
 year.²⁶
- In Arizona, 9.9% of residents are uninsured—health insurance is unaffordable and unavailable to these residents.²⁷

AHCCCS Works does not address the wider constraints of the health insurance market, where access to private insurance is unrealistic for low-income residents. Meanwhile, the program as designed will suspend coverage for anyone who fails to meet its paperwork requirements or who needs Medicaid for longer than five years. While AHCCCS argues these policies ensure "greater access to employment,"²⁸ in fact, the opposite is true: barring otherwise eligible people from the Medicaid program only makes it *more* difficult for working-poor adults to maintain employment.

- Research shows that Medicaid enrollees are *already* motivated to work to make ends meet (e.g., to pay utilities or buy food), and work reporting paperwork and lifetime caps do nothing to provide an additional incentive.²⁹
- Having access to Medicaid is in and of itself a job enhancer. When uninsured people obtain Medicaid, they report that the positive impact Medicaid has on their health helps them to do a better job at work and enables them to look for better-paying positions; in turn, better employment leads to health improvement.³⁰
- People with disabilities are also more likely to be employed if they have Medicaid, showing the impact access to health care services has on working ability.³¹

In short, because it forces people off Medicaid and does not create access to private health insurance, AHCCCS Works does nothing but add to the rolls of the state's uninsured, with consequences for the health and working ability of its residents. Over time, Arizona's lifetime limit proposal would hurt low-income older residents the most, as they are likely to exhaust their Medicaid coverage in their younger years. AHCCCS Works leaves vulnerable older residents with nowhere to turn for health coverage at a time when their health needs are greater and their out-of-pocket costs for buying coverage in the individual market is the highest.³²

ii. Work reporting requirements place unfair paperwork burdens on working Medicaid enrollees.

AHCCCS Works, as proposed, will place significant reporting burdens on Medicaid enrollees. While the waiver proposal does not detail the mechanics of how AHCCCS enrollees will report to the state, AHCCCS requests CMS to allow it to significantly modify the data it collects from members:

"AHCCCS is requesting that CMS allow it to require members to provide, as part of the application process, data necessary to determine both compliance with the AHCCCS Works requirements as well as exemptions. This includes, but may not be limited to, whether an individual: is receiving private disability benefits; is a foster parent, victim of domestic violence, or experiencing homelessness; and whether a person has experienced a catastrophic event. It will also include documenting employment search activities. As discussed below, AHCCCS will also want to offer an opportunity for members to demonstrate whether they are medically frail."³³

Documentation in any one of these proposed areas may be unreasonably challenging for AHCCCS enrollees. Reporting hours worked can be especially difficult for people with multiple jobs, without internet or computer access, and/or with limited English proficiency.³⁴ Documenting legitimate exemptions (including mental health conditions and other disabilities) is also a challenge, where individuals are unable to obtain medical records, physician testimony, and other required documentations.³⁵ Proposed requirements to document domestic abuse are especially concerning, as the act of doing this may put victims at greater risk of harm from their abusers.³⁶

What AHCCCS proposes is to construct a reporting barrier so high that program enrollees will be unlikely to meet it despite working more than 20 hours/week or having a valid exemption. Barriers to reporting are not hypothetical: in Arkansas, where Medicaid enrollees were subject to similar onerous data collection, 90% of Medicaid enrollees were unable to document any work activities or exemptions,³⁷ despite the fact that 95% of people subject to the state's program would have met all program requirements.³⁸

iii. Work reporting requirements drive economic instability for Arizona families.

As Arizona Governor Katie Hobbs has stated, "Many hardworking Arizonans struggle under the weight of large medical bills incurred through no fault of their own."³⁹ In Arizona, one in four residents has medical debt in collections⁴⁰ and 14% of adults report delaying or avoiding needed care due to cost.⁴¹ Medicaid is an important way to assure Arizonans do not face the steep economic consequences of medical debt. With Medicaid, families have reduced exposure to medical debt, are better able to put food on the table and are less likely to be evicted from their homes.⁴²

Implementing a work reporting requirement and lifetime cap program that is expected to bar thousands from Medicaid coverage only further threatens the financial security of Arizona's most vulnerable residents. These threats are not hypothetical given the experience of impacted residents in other states: Arkansans who erroneously lost coverage because of the state's work requirement program had increased medical debt (averaging over \$2,200) and the program roughly doubled the portion of adults who reported having serious problems paying their medical bills, while increasing the portion that delayed needed care because of cost.⁴³ People who experience Medicaid disenrollment as a result of AHCCCS Works face the same exposure to medical debt, and AHCCCS' proposal does nothing to mitigate these concerns.

III. AHCCCS Works adds strain to the health care system and wasteful expenses to state and federal governments.

In addition to coverage losses and other threats to working families, work reporting requirements put hospitals and the health system at risk and lead to millions of dollars in wasteful administrative spending—both by states and the federal government.

i. Work reporting requirements put hospitals and the health care system at risk.

AHCCCS Works, and accompanying Medicaid disenrollments, will also impact hospitals in Arizona that depend on Medicaid to keep them financially viable. According to a February 2025 analysis, three rural hospitals in Arizona—11% of all rural hospitals in the state—are in danger of shuttering.⁴⁴ Arizona has already seen four long-term acute care hospitals close since 2015.⁴⁵ Furthermore, behavioral health hospital facilities in Arizona have seen uncompensated care costs (the cost of medical services provided but not reimbursed) nearly double since 2022.⁴⁶

Vulnerable hospitals in the state need support from AHCCCS to remain open and serving the wider community. However, programs like AHCCCS Works put hospitals at *greater* risk. Work reporting requirements drive up uncompensated care.⁴⁷ Medicaid is an integral part of addressing these problems: Medicaid provides health coverage for low-income patients and, thus, reduces uncompensated care, lowering the need or demand for hospital charity care and debt expenses for uninsured people.⁴⁸ Further, when people lose Medicaid (such as those pushed off Medicaid by work reporting requirements), they are forced to seek care in expensive settings like emergency rooms, further straining hospital workers who are overburdened and understaffed.⁴⁹

ii. Work reporting requirements are expensive—for both states like Arizona to implement as well as for the federal government which would face new and considerable administrative costs.

Work reporting requirements are extremely costly to states.⁵⁰ They require substantial financial resources to administer, and place a considerable financial burden on already strained state budgets, like Arizona's.⁵¹ While AHCCCS does not offer a proposed budget for implementing AHCCCS Works, the state's proposal describes the considerable resources needed to effectuate this program change, stating, "[t]his will require an investment to scale existing programs and enhance infrastructure."⁵² AHCCCS' proposal states that it will need data and information technology upgrades, infrastructure investments to existing workforce development programs, additional staffing at the Arizona Department of Economic Security to verify employment, and funding for communications to AHCCCS Works beneficiaries to explain to them changes under the program. In addition, the state will have to put in place a system to accurately track, on a monthly basis, all of the circumstances that would exempt people from the lifetime limit, such as status with the following: disability, postpartum, serious mental illness, domestic violence and homelessness. These factors are hard to track in the normal course, let alone to account for over many years as people cycle on and off Medicaid. AHCCCS is setting up for itself an immense and expensive administrative burden.

While AHCCCS has not publicly released program cost estimates, there is ample data to show the costs of programs similar to AHCCCS Works. In a 2019 review of five similar state programs, the Government Accountability Office (GAO) estimated the average administrative cost to be \$267 per enrollee.⁵³ GAO's estimation does not account for all costs, such as increased payments to Medicaid managed care organizations to administer the program, which may be substantial.⁵⁴ And actual costs in a given state may be *much* higher: in Georgia, the state spent \$2,490 per enrollee in the first year of their work reporting requirement program,⁵⁵ with more than 92% of costs paying for program administration.⁵⁶

While GAO's figure does not account for inflation or the particulars of Arizona's system, we can use GAO's estimate to reasonably calculate AHCCCS Works program costs. Let's assume, as AHCCCS does, that 414,689 AHCCCS members will be subject to the program.⁵⁷ While AHCCCS assumes that nearly 223,000 of these people will meet exclusionary criteria (and will not be subject to the work reporting requirement), these people still have to "meet" various exclusionary criteria on a monthly basis through the administrative process; administering this paperwork still comes at a cost to AHCCCS, even if enrollees become exempt. Using GAO's average cost of \$267 per person, then with 414,689 subject to AHCCCS Works requirements, the program would cost an estimated *\$110.7 million over five years (or \$22.1 million annually)*.

This price tag is hard to justify for a program that is unlikely to meet its objective to improve health or employment. What is even more difficult to justify is the opportunity cost, when one considers what these resources could support if deployed differently. With a conservative estimate of \$22.1 million in annual administrative costs:

- AHCCCS could instead extend one year of Medicaid to an additional 2,778 uninsured Arizonans (assuming average per year costs for the AHCCCS Medicaid expansion population).⁵⁸
- Arizona could instead support an additional 5,903 families with one year of Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) benefits.⁵⁹ Unlike the proposed AHCCCS Works, SNAP is a highly effective poverty-reduction policy for individuals and families which supports low-wage workers in volatile labor markets to keep them healthy and working.⁶⁰

In addition, it is also hard to justify—to CMS and to taxpayers—the amount of administrative burden that will be paid by the federal government to support Arizona's program. As CMS is aware, administrative costs incurred by states are usually matched by the federal government at 50%. However, some functions such as upgrades to eligibility/enrollment systems or computer and data systems may be eligible for a 75% to 90% federal match (if certain criteria are met).⁶¹ In GAO's 2019 analysis across five state work requirement programs, the federal government paid (or would have paid) between 55% and 87% of program administrative costs.⁶²

Arguably, at least some of what AHCCCS proposes could be eligible for a higher match rate. Even assuming the lower (50%) match, that's still an estimated *\$55.4 million in administrative costs to the federal government over five years* to prop up a program in Arizona that does not improve employment or health and does not meet the basic objectives of the Medicaid statute. At a time when the new Administration is focused on wasteful spending, spending money to get less people covered seems counterproductive.

CMS should scrutinize heavily any proposed demonstration that claims to be budget neutral to the federal government, but where the state has not formed a budget for administrative costs nor estimated how these costs may fall on federal taxpayers.

<u>The bottom line: Medicaid work reporting and community engagement programs do not work for</u> <u>Arizona or for any state Medicaid program.</u>

Families USA strongly urges CMS to consider the economic impact and human toll of AHCCCS' proposed amendment to its Section 1115 Demonstration Waiver. At its core, AHCCCS Works does not promote the objectives of Medicaid as the proposed program is set up to keep low-income adults out of Medicaid, with a hefty price tag for state and federal taxpayers, hospitals and low-income health care consumers.

Weakening the health care system with work reporting requirements and lifetime limits only worsens existing challenges and endangers the financial and physical health of Arizona families. We respectfully ask CMS to reject Arizona's AHCCCS Works amendment.

For questions or comments regarding the recommendations made in this letter, please reach out to Mary-Beth Malcarney, Senior Advisor on Medicaid Policy, Families USA at: mmalcarney@familiesusa.org.

Thank you for your time and consideration.

Sincerely,

Sophia Tripoli Senior Director of Health Policy

² Stephen Pawlowski, "AHCCCS Data to Inform Potential Federal Medicaid Changes, Prepared for: Arizona Health Care Cost Containment System" Health Management Associates, April 3, 2025,

https://www.azahcccs.gov/AHCCCS/Downloads/AHCCCSDatatoInform.pdf.

https://data.census.gov/table/ACSST1Y2023.S0101?q=S0101&g=040XX00US04. Accessed on March 10, 2025. ⁴ "Letter to Administrator Seema Verma, U.S. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services," Arizona Healthcare Cost Containment System, December 19, 2017,

https://www.azahcccs.gov/shared/Downloads/News/AHCCCSWorks1115WaiverAmendmentRequest.pdf; "Letter to Thomas Betlach, Director of the Arizona Health Care Cost Containment System," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, September 30, 2016, <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/Medicaid-CHIP-Program-Information/By-</u> Topics/Waivers/1115/downloads/az/Health-Care-Cost-Containment-System/az-hccc-demo-ext-09302016.pdf.

⁵ Leighton Ku and Erin Brantley, "Medicaid Work Requirements in Nine States Could Cause 600,000 to 800,000 Adults to Lose Medicaid Coverage," The Commonwealth Fund, June 21, 2019,

https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2019/medicaid-work-requirements-nine-states-could-cause-600000-800000-adults-lose-coverage.

⁶ Jennifer Tolbert, Sammy Cervantes, Robin Rudowitz, and Alice Burns, "Understanding the Intersection of Medicaid and Work: An Update," KFF, Feb 04, 2025, <u>https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/understanding-the-</u> <u>intersection-of-medicaid-and-work-an-update/</u>.

⁷ Jennifer Tolbert, Sammy Cervantes, Clea Bell, and Anthony Damico, "Key Facts about the Uninsured Population," KFF, December 18, 2024, <u>https://www.kff.org/uninsured/issue-brief/key-facts-about-the-uninsured-population/</u>. ⁸ 42 U.S.C. § 1396-1(1) (2025), <u>https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/42/1396-1</u>.

⁹ "Letter to Acting Administrator Stephanie Carlton, re: AHCCCS Works Amendment Request," at page 4. ¹⁰ 42 U.S.C. § 1396-1(1) (2025), <u>https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/42/1396-1</u>.

¹¹ Leighton Ku and Erin Brantley, "Medicaid Work Requirements in Nine States Could Cause 600,000 to 800,000 Adults to Lose Medicaid Coverage," The Commonwealth Fund, June 21, 2019,

https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2019/medicaid-work-requirements-nine-states-could-cause-600000-800000-adults-lose-coverage.

¹² Natasha Murphy, "Project 2025 Medicaid Lifetime Cap Proposal Threatens Health Care Coverage for up to 18.5 Million Americans," Center for American Progress, Jun 20, 2024,

¹ "Letter to Acting Administrator Stephanie Carlton, re: AHCCCS Works Amendment Request," Arizona Health Care Cost Containment System, March 28, 2025, <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/section-1115-</u> demonstrations/downloads/az-hccc-pa-03312025.pdf.

³ U.S. Census Bureau, U.S. Department of Commerce. "Age and Sex." *American Community Survey, ACS 1-Year Estimates Subject Tables, Table S0101*, 2023,

https://www.americanprogress.org/article/project-2025-medicaid-lifetime-cap-proposal-threatens-health-carecoverage-for-up-to-18-5-million-americans/.

¹³ "Letter to Thomas Betlach, Director of the Arizona Health Care Cost Containment System," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, September 30, 2016,

https://www.medicaid.gov/Medicaid-CHIP-Program-Information/By-Topics/Waivers/1115/downloads/az/Health-Care-Cost-Containment-System/az-hccc-demo-ext-09302016.pdf.

¹⁴ "Letter to Jami Snyder, Director of the Arizona Health Care Cost Containment System," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, January 18, 2019,

https://www.medicaid.gov/Medicaid-CHIP-Program-Information/By-Topics/Waivers/1115/downloads/az/Health-Care-Cost-Containment-System/az-hccc-appvd-demo-01182019.pdf.

¹⁵ "Letter from Director Jami Snyder to Deputy Administrator and Acting Director Calder Lynch," Arizona Health Care Cost Containment System, October 17, 2019, <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/Medicaid-CHIP-Program-</u> Information/By-Topics/Waivers/1115/downloads/az/Health-Care-Cost-Containment-System/az-hccc-

postponement-ltr-ahcccs-works-10172019.pdf; Jonathan J, Cooper, "Arizona quietly suspends Medicaid work requirement," Associated Press, October 22, 2019

https://apnews.com/article/1fad03f5d68d4797a24f7f942d0aa430; Jessica Schubel, "Arizona the Latest State to Reconsider Medicaid Work Requirements," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, October 22, 2019, https://www.cbpp.org/blog/arizona-the-latest-state-to-reconsider-medicaid-work-requirements; 42 U.S.C. § 1396-1(1) (2025), https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/42/1396-1.

¹⁶ "Letter to Acting Administrator Stephanie Carlton, re: AHCCCS Works Amendment Request," at page 4.

¹⁷ Benjamin D. Sommers, Lucy Chen, Robert J. Blendon, E. John Orav, and Arnold M. Epstein, "Medicaid Work Requirements in Arkansas: Two-Year Impacts On Coverage, Employment, And Affordability Of Care," Health Affairs, September 2020,

https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00538.

¹⁸ "Work Requirements and Work Supports for Recipients of Means-Tested Benefits," Congressional Budget Office, June 2022, <u>https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-06/57702-Work-</u>

<u>Requirements.pdf?link_id=7&can_id=6a74c915508a91da6d9df851951f41fc&source=email-breaking-house-</u> republicans-propose-roadblocks-to-medicaid-3&email referrer=email 2609677&email subject=breaking-house-

republicans-propose-roadblocks-to-medicaid; "Issue Brief No. HP-2021-03—Medicaid Demonstrations and Impacts on Health Coverage: A Review of the Evidence," Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, March 2021,

https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/private/pdf/265161/medicaid-waiver-evidence-review.pdf.

¹⁹ Benjamin D. Sommers, Lucy Chen, Robert J. Blendon, E. John Orav, and Arnold M. Epstein, "Medicaid Work Requirements In Arkansas: Two-Year Impacts On Coverage, Employment, And Affordability Of Care," Health Affairs, September 2020,

https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00538.

²⁰ Musumeci M, Rudowitz R and Lyons B, Medicaid Work Requirements in Arkansas: Experience and Perspectives of Enrollees, KFF, December 18, 2018, <u>https://www.kff.org/report-section/medicaid-work-requirements-in-arkansas-experience-and-perspectives-of-enrollees-issue-brief/</u>; Hill I and Burroughs E, "Lessons from Launching Medicaid Work Requirements in Arkansas," Urban Institute, October 2019,

https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/101113/lessons_from_launching_medicaid_work_requirem ents in arkansas.pdf.

²¹ "Understanding the Intersection of Medicaid and Work: An Update," KFF, February 4, 2025,

https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/understanding-the-intersection-of-medicaid-and-work-an-update/.

²² "State Medicaid Advisory Committee (SMAC) Meeting," Arizona Health Care Cost Containment System, July 11, 2019, <u>https://www.azahcccs.gov/AHCCCS/Downloads/SMAC/agendas/SMACAgenda07112019.pdf</u>.

²³ "Understanding the Intersection of Medicaid and Work: An Update," KFF, February 4, 2025,

https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/understanding-the-intersection-of-medicaid-and-work-an-update/.

²⁴ MEPS Insurance Component Chartbook 2022, Exhibit 1.3, Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, 2002, https://meps.ahrq.gov/data_files/publications/cb27/cb27.pdf?_gl=1*129ste5*_ga*NTg0MTYwNTIwLjE3NDE5OTg1 ODc.*_ga_45NDTD15CJ*MTc0MTk5ODU4Ny4xLjAuMTc0MTk5ODU4Ny42MC4wLjA.

²⁵ "Understanding the Intersection of Medicaid and Work: An Update," KFF, February 4, 2025,

https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/understanding-the-intersection-of-medicaid-and-work-an-update/.

²⁶ "2025 Poverty Guidelines: 48 Contiguous States (all states except Alaska and Hawaii)," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, 2025,

https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/dd73d4f00d8a819d10b2fdb70d254f7b/detailed-guidelines-2025.pdf.

²⁷ "Uninsured in Arizona," America's Health Insurance Rankings, 2025,

https://www.americashealthrankings.org/explore/measures/HealthInsurance/AZ.

²⁸ "Letter to Acting Administrator Stephanie Carlton, re: AHCCCS Works Amendment Request," at page 11.
²⁹ Musumeci M, Rudowitz R and Lyons B, Medicaid Work Requirements in Arkansas: Experience and Perspectives of Enrollees, KFF, December 18, 2018, <u>https://www.kff.org/report-section/medicaid-work-requirements-in-arkansas-experience-and-perspectives-of-enrollees-issue-brief/</u>.

³⁰ Tipirneni, R., Kullgren, J.T., Ayanian, J.Z. et al. Changes in Health and Ability to Work Among Medicaid Expansion Enrollees: a Mixed Methods Study. J GEN INTERN MED 34, 272–280 (2019). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-018-4736-8</u>; Ohio Department of Medicaid. Ohio Medicaid Group VIII assessment: a Report to the Ohio General Assembly. December 30, 2016,

https://jmoc.state.oh.us/Assets/documents/reports/Group%20VIII%20Statutory%20Report_12-2016_final.pdf.

³¹ Hall JP, Shartzer A, Kurth NK, et al. Effect of Medicaid expansion on workforce participation for people with disabilities. Am J Public Health. 2017;107:262–4.

³² Lauren A. Haynes and Sara R. Collins, "Can Older Adults with Employer Coverage Afford Their Health Care?" The Commonwealth Fund, August 10, 2023, <u>https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-</u> briefs/2023/aug/can-older-adults-employer-coverage-afford-health-care-biennial.

³³ "Letter to Acting Administrator Stephanie Carlton, re: AHCCCS Works Amendment Request," at page 8.
 ³⁴ MaryBeth Musumeci, "Disability and Technical Issues Were Key Barriers to Meeting Arkansas' Medicaid Work

and Reporting Requirements in 2018," KFF, Jun 11, 2019, https://www.kff.org/report-section/disability-and-technical-issues-were-key-barriers-to-meeting-arkansas-medicaid-work-and-reporting-requirements-in-2018-issue-brief/

³⁵ CBPP, "Taking Away Medicaid for Not Meeting Work Requirements Harms People with Mental Health Conditions," updated March 10, 2020, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/taking-away-medicaid-for-not-meeting-work-requirements-harms-people-with-mental</u>; CBPP, "Taking Away Medicaid for Not Meeting Work Requirements Harms People with Substance Use Disorders," updated March 10,

2020, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/taking-away-medicaid-for-not-meeting-work-requirements-harms-people-with-substance</u>.

³⁶ "How to Document Domestic Abuse," Domestic Shelters, April 5, 2023,

https://www.domesticshelters.org/articles/legal/document-domestic-abuse.

³⁷ Ian Hill and Emily Burroughs, "Lessons from Launching Medicaid Work Requirements in Arkansas," Urban Institute, October 3, 2019, <u>https://www.urban.org/research/publication/lessons-launching-medicaid-work-requirements-arkansas</u>.

³⁸ Benjamin D. Sommers, Lucy Chen, Robert J. Blendon, E. John Orav, and Arnold M. Epstein, "Medicaid Work Requirements In Arkansas: Two-Year Impacts On Coverage, Employment, And Affordability Of Care," Health Affairs, September 2020,

https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00538.

³⁹ "Medical Debt Relief FAQ," Office of the Governor Katie Hobbs, 2024, <u>https://azgovernor.gov/office-arizona-governor/medical-debt-relief-faq</u>.

⁴⁰ "Debt in America: An Interactive Map," The Urban Institute, September 2024,

https://apps.urban.org/features/debt-interactive-map/?type=overall&variable=totcoll&state=04.

⁴¹ Gallaway MS, Aseret-Manygoats T, Tormala W. Disparities of Access, Use, and Barriers to Seeking Health Care Services in Arizona. Med Care. 2022 Feb 1;60(2):113-118. doi: 10.1097/MLR.000000000001665,

https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC8974357/#:~:text=Results%3A,to%20seeking%20care%20for%2014.1%2 5.

⁴² Alice Burns, Elizabeth Hinton, Robin Rudowitz, and Maiss Mohamed, "10 Things to Know About Medicaid," KFF, February 18, 2025, <u>https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/10-things-to-know-about-medicaid/</u>; Raymond Kluender, Neale Mahoney, Francis Wong, and Wesley Yin, "Medical Debt in the US, 2009-2020," JAMA. 2021 Jul 20;326(3):1–8, <u>https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC8293024/.</u>

⁴³ Benjamin D. Sommers, Lucy Chen, Robert J. Blendon, E. John Orav, and Arnold M. Epstein, "Medicaid Work Requirements In Arkansas: Two-Year Impacts On Coverage, Employment, And Affordability Of Care," Health Affairs, September 2020, <u>https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00538</u>.

⁴⁴ "Rural Hospitals at Risk of Closing," Center for Healthcare Quality & Payment Reform, February 2025, https://chqpr.org/downloads/Rural Hospitals at Risk of Closing.pdf.

⁴⁵ "Report on Uncompensated Hospital Costs and Hospital Profitability," Arizona Healthcare Cost Containment System, October 2024,

https://www.azahcccs.gov/shared/Downloads/Reporting/2024/2024UncompensatedCareHospitalProfitabilityReport.pdf.

⁴⁶ "Report on Uncompensated Hospital Costs and Hospital Profitability," Arizona Healthcare Cost Containment System, October 2024,

https://www.azahcccs.gov/shared/Downloads/Reporting/2024/2024UncompensatedCareHospitalProfitabilityReport.pdf.

⁴⁷ McKesson Health Systems Editorial Team, "Longstanding Pressures Contribute to Record Rural Hospital Closures," McKesson, <u>https://www.mckesson.com/pharmacy-management/health-systems/prescribed-perspectives/longstanding-pressures-contribute-to-record-rural-hospital-closures/</u>.

⁴⁸ Zachary Levinson, Scott Hulver, and Tricia Neuman, "Hospital Charity Care: How It Works and Why It Matters," KFF, Nov 03, 2022, <u>https://www.kff.org/health-costs/issue-brief/hospital-charity-care-how-it-works-and-why-it-matters/</u>.

⁴⁹ Victoria Udalova, David Powers, Sara Robinson and Isabelle Notter, "Who Makes More Preventable Visits to the ER?" United States Census Bureau, January 20, 2022, <u>https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2022/01/who-makes-more-preventable-visits-to-emergency-rooms.html</u>.

⁵⁰ "Medicaid Demonstrations: Actions Needed to Address Weaknesses in Oversight of Costs to Administer Work Requirements; GAO-20-149," Table 3, Government Accountability Office, October 2019, https://www.gao.gov/assets/d20149.pdf.

⁵¹ State Budget 101," The Arizona Center for Economic Progress, 2025, <u>https://azeconcenter.org/state-budget-101/;</u> Zachary Milne, "The 2024 Arizona Budget Then and Now, Commonsense Institute Arizona," February 08, 2024, <u>https://www.commonsenseinstituteus.org/arizona/research/state-budget/the-2024-arizona-budget-then-and-now.</u>

⁵² "Letter to Acting Administrator Stephanie Carlton, re: AHCCCS Works Amendment Request," at page 4.

 ⁵³ "Medicaid Demonstrations: Actions Needed to Address Weaknesses in Oversight of Costs to Administer Work Requirements," Government Accountability Office, October 2019, <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-20-149.pdf</u>.
 ⁵⁴ "Medicaid Demonstrations: Actions Needed to Address Weaknesses in Oversight of Costs to Administer Work Requirements; GAO-20-149," Table 3, Government Accountability Office, October 2019, <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/d20149.pdf</u>.

⁵⁵ Leah Chan, "Money Matters: Comparing the Costs of Full Medicaid Expansion to the Pathways to Coverage Program," Georgia Budget and Policy Institute, January 11, 2023, https://gbpi.org/money-matters-comparing-the-costs-of-full-medicaid-expansion-to-the-pathways-to-coverage-program/.

⁵⁶ Benjamin D. Sommers, Lauren R. Gullett, and Shira B. Hornstein, "Medicaid's Edge Case — Potential Expansion and Work Requirements in Mississippi," *JAMA Health Forum* 5, no 10 (2024): e244523,

https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama-health-

forum/fullarticle/2825861#:~:text=Georgia%E2%80%99s%20results%20were%20sobering.%20Despite%20projecting%20that%20100%E2%80%AF000%20people%20would%20enroll%20in%20the%20first%20year%20(with%20ano

ther%20250%E2%80%AF000%20eligible%20overall)%2C%20only%204504%20people%20enrolled%20a%20year%2 0after%20launching%20the%20program.

⁵⁷ "Letter to Acting Administrator Stephanie Carlton, re: AHCCCS Works Amendment Request," at page 6.

⁵⁸ "Medicaid Spending per Enrollee (Full or Partial Benefit) by Enrollment Group," KFF, 2021,

https://www.kff.org/medicaid/state-indicator/medicaid-spending-per-

enrollee/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D.

⁵⁹ "Arizona Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, January 21, 2025, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/snap_factsheet_arizona.pdf</u>; "State SNAP Policies Are Failing Arkansas's Kids and Families," Arkansas Advocates for Children and Families, January 2025,

https://arkansasadvocate.com/wp-content/uploads/2025/01/SNAP-report.webfinal.1.29.25.pdf.

⁶⁰ Evans RW, Maguet ZP, Stratford GM, Biggs AM, Goates MC, Novilla MLB, Frost ME, Barnes MD. Investigating the Poverty-Reducing Effects of SNAP on Non-nutritional Family Outcomes: A Scoping Review. Matern Child Health J. 2024 Mar;28(3):438-469. doi: 10.1007/s10995-024-03898-3; Joseph Llobrera and Lauren Hall, "SNAP Provides Critical Benefits to Workers and Their Families," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, August 10, 2023, https://www.cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/snap-provides-critical-benefits-to-workers-and-their-families.

⁶¹ "Federal Match Rates for Medicaid Administrative Activities," Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, https://www.macpac.gov/federal-match-rates-for-medicaid-administrative-activities/.

⁶² "Medicaid Demonstrations: Actions Needed to Address Weaknesses in Oversight of Costs to Administer Work Requirements," Government Accountability Office, October 2019, <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-20-149.pdf</u>.